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Introduction: 
 
On July 13, 2019 the Ontario Ombudsman issued his Final Report and findings with respect to 
the investigation into the Near North District School Board’s decision to close Widdifield 
Secondary School after the 2016-2017 Accommodation Review Process.  In addition to a 
number of recommendations for improved process and governance, the following 
recommendation was identified with respect to the secondary school consolidation: 
 

“The Near North District School Board should prepare a new final staff report that 
explains the additional information received in the summer of 2017 and that was 
discussed in private in September 2017. It should present the report to trustees as part 
of a public meeting, afford community members an opportunity to comment on it, and 
then take a new vote on the secondary school consolidation.” 
 

The information contained within this report will meet the requirement of the recommendation 
above.   
 
Background:   
 
In 2016 the North Bay planning area was identified as being significantly under capacity with 
further enrollment decline forecasted in the coming years. As a result, in December 2016 the 
Near North District School Board (NNDSB) undertook an Accommodation Review Process 
(ARC) to in order to reduce excess space.  The ARC committee was formed in January 2017 
and completed its work in May 2017.   
 
The final staff report and resulting recommendations from both staff and the ARC were 
presented to the Board of Trustees in June 2017.  The ARC had recommended the 
consolidation of the existing three secondary schools into two with one located at Marshall Park 
Drive (south site) and the other located on Ski Club Road (north site).   The final staff 
recommendation was to accept the recommendation of the ARC with an alteration that 



consultation and analysis be undertaken to determine the appropriate north site.  The Board of 
Trustees reviewed all information provided and in accordance with the Ministry Guidelines was 
required to make a final decision that approves the recommendation(s) of the staff report as 
presented, modifies the recommendation(s) of the final staff report or approve a different 
outcome.  
 
In September 2018 the Board of Trustees confirmed by motion the consolidation of three 
secondary schools into two with West Ferris Intermediate and Secondary School identified as 
the south site and Chippewa Secondary School identified at the north site.  
 
Information Provided to Board:  
 
The NNDSB Board of Trustees met on July 13, 2017 to continue discussions on the secondary 
school consolidation and in particular, the section of the north site.   Subsequent to this meeting 
additional information regarding potential north sites was provided to the Board of Trustees via 
email from the Director of Education.  Further discussions occurred during closed session on 
September 5, 12, and 19, 2017.  Attached to this report are the following copies of all 
documentation presented during these closed meetings, subsequent communications and 
minutes: 
 

• Appendix “A” – July 17, 2017 email to Board of Trustees from Director of Education re: 
additional information re: Site Selection including 5-year school renewal needs 

• Appendix “B”  - September 5, 2017 Closed Session Meeting Minutes – note information 
not pertaining to 3:2 discussion has been removed.  

• Appendix “C” – September 12, 2017 Closed Session Meeting Minutes – note information 
not pertaining to 3:2 discussion has been removed. 

• Appendix “D” – September 14, 2017 email to Board of Trustees from Director of 
Education re: speaking points for site selection.  

• Appendix “E” – September 19, 2017 Closed Session Meeting Minutes – note information 
not pertaining to 3:2 discussion has been removed. 

 
It is important to note that as the July 13, 2017 meeting had been characterized as a 
“workshop” no minutes or notes were taken and thus are not available.   In addition, the Closed 
Session Meeting Minutes from September 19, 2017 do not contain any notes or records of the 
site selection being discussed, only a draft response to the City of North Bay.  While 
discussions of the site selection may have occurred on the above noted dates, the Board is not 
in possession of any documentation that could be issued which would detail the nature and/or 
content of those discussions.  
 
The documentation above was considered by the Board of Trustees in addition to the 
information contained in the initial and final staff report when selecting the north site.  With both 
Widdifield and Chippewa facing approximately the same cost  with respect to 5-year renewal 
needs, deliberation focused on school site capacity for expansion and future growth if needed.  
 
 
 



Next Steps 
 
The report and attached documentation will be posted the NNDSB website in order to provide 
the public with an opportunity to review and provide comments.  Any received comments will be 
compiled and presented to the Board of Trustees at the September 10, 2019 Committee of the 
Whole.  The Board of Trustees will re-vote on the secondary school consolidation at the 
September 24, 2019 Regular Board Meeting. 
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